

10 Far-Reaching Congressional Ethics Reforms to Strengthen U.S. Democracy

By Michael Sozan and William Roberts April 2019



10 Far-Reaching Congressional Ethics Reforms to Strengthen U.S. Democracy

By Michael Sozan and William Roberts April 2019

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 Recent examples of congressional corruption
- 6 The depths of the public's demands for reforming the broken political system
- 8 Bold structural solutions to reform congressional ethics
- 14 Conclusion
- 15 Acknowledgements
- 16 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

American democracy is at a crossroads, with most Americans believing that political corruption in Washington, D.C., is widespread, that members of Congress are in the pockets of wealthy special interests, and that the federal policymaking process does not represent the views of the people. Trust in government is near an all-time low,¹ and Americans are demanding anti-corruption reforms that will make government more accountable to everyday people instead of to corporate lobbyists and the most well connected. A recent Center for American Progress report, "Bold Democracy Reforms That Build on H.R. 1," examined a range of structural solutions that are needed to curb Washington's culture of corruption and help ensure fair, democratic elections.² In this report, the authors narrow their focus to a subset of those solutions designed to make members of Congress more responsive to the people who elect them.

One of the greatest threats to the United States' experiment in democracy, anticipated by its founders, is corruption in its political system. John Adams captured this concern when he wrote: "Government is instituted for the common good, for the protection, safety, prosperity, and happiness of the people, and not for profit, honor, or private interest of any one man, family, or class of men." Adams and his fellow revolutionaries recognized the dangerous potential for special interests to monopolize the government and to poison the trust that the public should have in its lawmakers.

Americans deserve elected officials who represent them fairly and fight for their interests. People know that their policy priorities—including jobs that pay them fair wages, affordable health care, and clean air and water—are losing out to wealthy special interests who donate huge sums of money to help elect members of Congress and then lobby those very members of Congress on their preferred policies. Until Congress is willing to stand up to corporate power, the federal policymaking process will remain broken.

Recent elections have signaled the importance that Americans place on making the government work for all people. In 2016, for example, Donald Trump was elected to the presidency on a central promise to "drain the swamp" in Washington, D.C.⁴ Instead, President Trump and his administration have violated laws and upended long-standing norms meant to prevent corruption and conflicts of interest. Many of these activities were detailed in the final investigatory report from special counsel Robert Mueller, including President Trump's public attacks on the special counsel's investigation, nonpublic efforts to control the investigation, and efforts to encourage witnesses not to cooperate with the investigation.⁵ Americans' distaste for President Trump's dishonesty and ethics morass is evident in his historically high disapproval numbers.⁶

Recent examples of congressional corruption

In the past several years, Americans also have witnessed a constant stream of congressional malfeasance not seen since lobbyist Jack Abramoff's corrupt influence over members of Congress more than a decade ago. The Abramoff scandal, which gripped Washington, D.C., for several years, stemmed from Abramoff's illegal lobbying-related activities for clients with gambling interests and resulted in the convictions or guilty pleas of 20 people, including Rep. Bob Ney (R-OH).

Several members of Congress have been swept up in wrongdoing in the recent past—some of which has involved the violation of existing laws while other instances have highlighted gaps in current law that need to be closed. Some of the highest-profile examples of recent congressional scandals include:

- Rep. Chris Collins (R-NY) was indicted in 2018 for federal crimes related to insider trading after being accused of using nonpublic information he obtained while he was a member of the House of Representatives and sitting on the committee that oversees the pharmaceutical industry in which he heavily invested. Collins denies any wrongdoing.⁸
- In 2018, it was revealed that several members of Congress, including then-Reps. Blake Farenthold (R-TX) and John Conyers (D-MI), used at least \$17 million in taxpayer money to settle sexual harassment and other claims brought against them by their staffers.⁹
- After Sen. John McCain's (R-AZ) death in 2018, former Sen. Jon Kyl (R-AZ) used the "revolving door" twice: First, he left his powerhouse lobbying firm to fill McCain's seat, then, within months of his appointment, Kyl resigned from the Senate and returned to his lobbying firm without any cooling-off period.¹⁰

- Former Rep. Mick Mulvaney (R-SC), now President Trump's chief of staff, openly admitted how important it was for lobbyists to donate to Mulvaney's reelection campaign, stating, "We had a hierarchy in my office in Congress. If you're a lobbyist who never gave us money, I didn't talk to you. If you're a lobbyist who gave us money, I might talk to you."
- Sen. James Inhofe (R-OK), the chairman of the Senate Armed Services Committee, purchased more than \$50,000 of stock in a major defense contractor while simultaneously fighting to vastly increase the defense budget. Only when the media reported this unacceptable conflict of interest did Inhofe cancel the purchase of that stock.¹²
- Rep. Duncan Hunter (R-CA) was indicted in 2018 for federal crimes related to misusing campaign funds to pay for his family's personal expenses. Hunter denies any wrongdoing.¹³
- In 2017, former Rep. Corrine Brown (D-FL) was convicted of fraud "for using a charity for poor students as her personal expense account" while she was in Congress.¹⁴
- In 2016, the Office of Congressional Ethics (OCE) determined that there was "substantial reason to believe" that then-Rep. Alan Grayson (D-FL) violated ethics rules and maybe even federal laws related to his offshore hedge fund and other financial matters. Grayson rejected the findings, and the House Committee on Ethics never launched a full follow-up investigation. 16

Partly in response to the Trump administration's failure to drain the swamp—it managed to make the swamp murkier, in fact—as well as the culture of corruption that swept up many members of Congress, in the November 2018 midterm elections, Americans across the nation voted again to fix the broken system. This time, they elected a historically large and diverse class of House freshmen who had campaigned on a pledge to get Congress working again for the people. Once these new members arrived on Capitol Hill, they joined forces with congressional leaders to introduce and pass the For the People Act (H.R. 1),¹⁷ a once-in-a-generation democracy reform package. Its counterpart was also filed in the Senate, where it was co-sponsored by every Democratic senator but has not yet received any Republican support.¹⁸ The democracy reform solutions in H.R. 1 and the Senate's companion legislation span a host of areas, including ending the dominance of big money in politics, strengthening executive branch ethics rules, and protecting voting rights.

The Center for American Progress supports the solutions in H.R. 1 and its Senate counterpart and has advocated for many of its solutions for several years. Although H.R. 1 does not focus heavily on congressional ethics reforms, it does contain several noteworthy provisions, including: banning members of Congress from sitting on corporate boards of directors; Prohibiting members of Congress from using taxpayer monies to settle employment discrimination claims; and partially updating the outmoded definition of "lobbyist" to help shine a light on "shadow lobbyists" who influence congressional policymaking. Yet, there are additional, far-reaching congressional ethics solutions beyond those in H.R. 1 that would help revitalize U.S. democracy and restore voters' faith in their elected leaders.

The depths of the public's demands for reforming the broken political system

Beyond the results of the last two election cycles, polling data also reveal the public's deep concerns about the way government is functioning, as well as voters' desire for strong solutions to make the congressional policymaking process more representative of the will of the people. *The Wall Street Journal*, NBC News, and Fox News all found that voters ranked reducing corruption as their top concern going into the November 2018 midterm elections. Nearly two-thirds of voters assigned "a lot" of blame for the dysfunctional political system to "wealthy political donors" and "money in politics," according to an October 2017 poll by *The Washington Post* and the University of Maryland. And recent polling from the Center for American Progress Action Fund shows that Americans' most widely shared view of the government's role is to make sure the country works for the benefit of all, not just those at the top. Secondary of the country works for the benefit of all, not just those at the top.

It is not surprising that Congress is at the center of the problem, with 75 percent of Americans saying that the laws Congress is enacting "mostly reflect what powerful special interests and their lobbyists want," according to a September 2018 poll by the George W. Bush Institute, the University of Pennsylvania's Biden Center, and Freedom House. ²⁶ Americans hold deeply negative feelings about Congress' performance, with an overall public approval for Congress hovering at a dismal 21 percent. ²⁷ In fact, Congress is the least trusted branch of government when it comes to acting in the interest of average Americans, compared with the president and the U.S. Supreme Court. ²⁸

To help restore their trust in government, voters want Congress to enact far-reaching democracy reforms. According to a *Politico*/Morning Consult poll, immediately prior to the 2018 midterm elections, 77 percent of voters said passing an anti-corruption bill to "rein in the influence of money and lobbying in Washington" was a top or important priority.²⁹ And Americans across the political spectrum said their top two concerns about government are that Congress and public officials do not play by the same rules that average people do and that there is a lack of accountability, according to a poll commissioned by Open the Government in May 2018.³⁰ Voters also believe that the

upside of accountability, oversight, and transparency measures would be that fraud, abuse, and corruption are rooted out and that Congress would follow the rule of law and ethics requirements, that same poll revealed.³¹

Finally, voters—particularly swing voters—find discussions about specific policies such as those concerning jobs and health care more persuasive when such policies are tied to democracy reform. For example, polling data from three battleground states show that economic messaging also incorporating democracy reform solutions scored between 7 percent and 15 percent better than economic messaging on its own.³² This indicates yet again that Americans are demanding that the rigged policymaking process be fixed in order to pass policies they support and hold Congress to a higher ethical standard.

Bold structural solutions to reform congressional ethics

Members of Congress must fight for strong structural solutions so that elected leaders work for the people, not for their own personal benefit or the benefit of wealthy special interests. Many congressional ethics policies should be passed into federal law to restore Congress as a branch of government that is fully equipped to represent the common good. Uplifting examples from a previous Center for American Progress report, the authors highlight several of these solutions, specifically for Congress.

Ban lobbyists from fundraising for politicians

One of the most ambitious anti-corruption solutions that leaders should advance is a law banning lobbyists from fundraising for candidates for federal office, including members of Congress. Simply put: If you lobby, you cannot fundraise, and if you fundraise, you cannot lobby. Although lobbyists are subject to the same contribution limits as other individuals—\$2,800 per candidate, per election—many lobbyists provide far more financial support to members of Congress by hosting fundraising events and bundling contributions. This bold structural solution would ban not only those activities, but also more broadly, any solicitation of contributions for a candidate beyond a lobbyist's personal contribution limits. Sen. Michael Bennet (D-CO) and Rep. John Sarbanes (D-MD) filed legislation in 2018 that would help end lobbyist fundraising, but there are other forms of the ban that policymakers could propose.

The right to petition the government and public officials is an important constitutional right and integral part of a participatory democracy, but access to government officials should not be bought and sold. Massive lopsided lobbying by industry and business over public interest lobbying can undermine the democratic process. An advocate's attempt to persuade lawmakers on an issue's merits should be separate from the advocate providing money for a lawmaker's campaign. In other words, the link between financial incentives and policy outcomes must be broken in order to minimize actual or perceived corruption.

Ban contributions to members of Congress from entities under the jurisdiction of their committees

Another solution to reduce corrupting conflicts of interest is to prohibit members of Congress from receiving campaign donations from entities overseen by the committees on which the members sit.³⁷ Exceptions could be made for donations from rankand-file employees, small businesses, and people who live in a candidate's district or state, among others. For example, if a senator sits on the Senate Armed Services Committee, she generally would be banned from accepting campaign contributions from defense contractors. Members of Congress receive huge fundraising hauls—up to half of all their campaign money—from industries and groups under the jurisdiction of their committees.³⁸ At the same time, regulated entities with major financial stakes riding on the decisions of Congress have a serious financial incentive in getting committee action, or inaction, favorable to their interests, even when it runs counter to the public interest. Many members of Congress already have decided to voluntarily reject campaign contributions from industries over which their committees have jurisdiction, with other members of Congress going further and rejecting all corporate political action committee (PAC) money.³⁹ People understand the conflicts that arise from committee contributions, which is why 88 percent of voters, including 86 percent of Trump voters, support breaking the corrupting link between committee membership and fundraising.40

Eliminate shadow lobbying by comprehensively defining who is a lobbyist

The current definition of lobbying is all too easily evaded and has resulted in many people engaged in lobbying activities failing to register or deregistering. As a bipartisan task force of the American Bar Association concluded, the outmoded definition of lobbyist in the Lobbyist Disclosure Act should be updated. First, Congress should expand the definition to include several activities that are part of modern-day lobbying campaigns, including the provision of paid strategic advice and counseling in support of lobbying government officials. H.R. I indeed made a definitional change meant to capture more lobbying activities, but the definition can be further expanded to capture additional activity; to that end, bills that would update the definition of lobbying have been introduced in both the House and Senate. Second, lawmakers should require that a person who spends time lobbying—even if she spends far less than the currently required 20 percent of her time lobbying, or less than the 10 percent threshold delineated in H.R. 1—to register as a lobbyist.

Implementing effective policies to fight the corrupting influence of special interest lobbyists depends on an accurate and effective system of lobbyist registration. ⁴⁶ Expanding lobbying disclosure would allow the public to better understand who is spending money to try to influence government—as well as how much money is being spent—so that lawmakers are held accountable.

Close the revolving door

Far too often, members of Congress leave office and immediately travel through the infamous revolving door to represent industries that have business before the federal government. Corporations, lobbying firms, and interest groups hire departing members of Congress and top staffers at a rapid clip.⁴⁷ To help reduce the potentially corrupting ties between members of Congress and wealthy special interests, substantial new revolving door restrictions should impose a lifetime lobbying ban on members of Congress and a five-year ban on their senior staffers. Existing rules do not go far enough: Senators are subject to only a two-year ban on lobbying Congress, and members of the House, as well as selected senior staffers, are subject to a one-year ban. The political system is corrupted when members of Congress walk right off Capitol Hill and into lucrative jobs that will entail lobbying, often after negotiating the terms of their employment while still holding office.⁴⁸

Require members of Congress and senior staffers to disclose job hunting in order to prevent conflicts of interest

As noted above, the revolving door between Congress and regulated industries is busier than ever, creating conflicts of interest that weaken Americans' trust in government. ⁴⁹ In response, Congress should tighten existing job-searching requirements in a number of ways. ⁵⁰ For example, members and senior staffers should be required to more effectively disclose publicly any job seeking they conduct while serving in office. Congress also should strengthen the process so that determinations of conflicts of interest are not left up to individual members, who all too often decide to escape public scrutiny of their job searches.

Strengthen criminal anti-corruption laws

Federal statutes should be updated to help prosecutors punish lawmakers involved in bribery, corruption, and related offenses.⁵¹ In fact, a recent poll from the Center for American Progress Action Fund revealed that Americans' top priority for cleaning up the political system is to strengthen the punishment for political corruption, including prosecuting politicians who take illegal actions to help their donors. 52 Yet, in recent years, the U.S. Supreme Court has narrowed the application of the basic bribery, extortion, and illegal gratuities laws. One of the high court's most notable cases in this area resulted in vacating the conviction of former Virginia Gov. Robert McDonnell (R),⁵³ a misguided decision that led to the reversal of several other highprofile convictions of elected officials.⁵⁴ In response, Congress should bolster laws related to illegal gratuities, honest services fraud, and bribery. Necessary reforms should include, among other steps, broadening what it means for a public official to perform an "official act," clarifying the meaning of "thing of value," and prohibiting officials from secretly acting in their own financial self-interest, as opposed to taking a direct bribe. 55 In 2012, even before the McDonnell case, the Senate passed bipartisan legislation from Sens. Patrick Leahy (D-VT) and John Cornyn (R-TX) to help accomplish some of these key reforms, but the conservative-led House refused to adopt it.56

Strengthen congressional ethics enforcement

In 2008, in the wake of the infamous Jack Abramoff lobbying scandal, the House established the Office of Congressional Ethics. ⁵⁷ The OCE is an independent entity charged with reviewing allegations of misconduct against members of the House and referring matters to the House Committee on Ethics. Congress should now take additional steps and enshrine the OCE in statute, instead of merely in House rules; give it more independence; and provide it with more investigatory authority, such as subpoena power. ⁵⁸ Though intended to be an independent check on the House's ability to root out its own bad behavior, the OCE's lack of subpoena authority and other investigatory tools has hampered its effectiveness. Additionally, a counterpart to the OCE should be created to help police the Senate. ⁵⁹ One of the OCE's most powerful assets is the reports it publishes about members believed to have violated House rules, which gives the public a window into congressional ethics enforcement. ⁶⁰ If the recent spate of congressional scandals has proved anything, it is that significant watchdog resources are needed to help root out behavior that abuses the public's trust. ⁶¹

Ban individual stock ownership by members of Congress

In 2012, Congress passed the Stop Trading on Congressional Knowledge (STOCK) Act, aimed at ending the corrupting effects of insider trading in Congress. Although that law imposed several new requirements, Congress' culture around stock investments remains remarkably lax. In light of recent corruption scandals, laws must be updated to prevent members from individually owning shares of companies. Some members of Congress, including Sens. Elizabeth Warren (D-MA), Jeff Merkley (D-OR), and Sherrod Brown (D-OH), have proposed this policy reform. Stock ownership can implicate blatant conflicts of interest when members of Congress are able to build personal wealth by trading stocks of companies that have a financial stake in the business before Congress—including before the committees on which members serve.

Ban members of Congress and their senior staffers from ever representing foreign governments or foreign political parties

Members of Congress and senior staffers already are legally barred for one year after their government service from representing foreign governments or foreign political parties. President Trump issued an executive order applying this ban to executive branch political appointees for life, although waivers can be granted secretly and without explicit standards. Congress should pass a law to impose a lifetime ban on members of Congress and their senior staffers, as well as executive branch political appointees, from representing foreign governments or foreign political parties. Recent events show the great lengths that some foreign governments will go to manipulate U.S. elections and policy—often in secret. Foreign actors should not be allowed to enlist former members of Congress or former senior administration officials toward that aim.

Provide appropriate budgets for congressional offices to reduce lobbyist influence

As discussed, Congress is far too susceptible to the corrupting influence of corporate lobbyists and wealthy special interests. One cause for this is that Congress suffers from profound institutional decay caused by decades of reduced investment in its internal resources. Budget cuts have adversely affected members' offices, committees, and expert offices such as the Congressional Research Service and

Congressional Budget Office. This dynamic, coupled with low pay and long hours for staff, which cause high turnover, has weakened institutional expertise and capacity. At the same time, corporate interests regularly deploy an army of lobbyists across all policy areas that outnumbers members of Congress and staffers combined. This dangerous imbalance has created a vacuum that leaves Congress strained and dependent on outside help as it seeks to craft legislation. The solution to this corruption challenge is to invest more—not less—in the legislative branch, to build up internal capacity, and to weaken special interest influence.

Conclusion

Big-monied donors and well-connected corporations all too often have outsize influence on members of Congress and prevent them from being fully responsive to the needs of their constituents. This fundamental misalignment results in voter mistrust of Congress. It is little wonder that hardworking Americans who are struggling to find well-paying jobs, affordable health care, or clean air and water believe that Congress does not have their best interests at heart. But far-reaching remedies exist for reform-minded members of Congress and other leaders who want to chart a new path for the legislative branch. By reducing the corporate hold over Congress, our democracy can and must be rebalanced so that Americans regain trust in the legislative branch and have faith that the government works of, by, and for the people.

About the authors

Michael Sozan is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress. His work focuses on a range of matters, including reforms related to anti-corruption, ethics, and election security. Sozan previously served as the Center's senior vice president for Government Affairs, managing the institution's interactions with federal, state, and local policymakers. Before joining the Center in 2015, Sozan worked in a number of positions in the federal government and in the private sector, including as chief of staff to Sen. Mark Udall (D-CO) and as an attorney in the U.S. Department of Justice.

William Roberts is the managing director for Democracy and Government Reform at the Center. His work focuses on developing reforms that remove structural barriers in order to build power for everyday people, such as by expanding voting rights, ensuring a fairer judiciary, and establishing a more ethical and accountable government. Prior to joining the Center, Roberts was the legislative director and chief counsel for Rep. Jamie Raskin (D-MD); federal legislative director at Every Voice, where he worked to advance small-donor elections systems at the municipal, state, and federal levels; and legislative assistant for former Rep. Donna Edwards (D-MD).

Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank Liz Kennedy, senior fellow at the Center, whose prior work underpins several recommendations in this report.

Endnotes

- 1 Megan Brenan, "Americans' Trust in Government to Handle Problems at New Low," Gallup, January 31, 2019, available at https://news.gallup.com/poll/246371/americans-trustgovernment-handle-problems-new-low.aspx.
- 2 Michael Sozan and others, "Bold Democracy Reforms that Build on H.R. 1," Center for American Progress, April 10, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/democracy/reports/2019/04/10/468539/bolddemocracy-reforms-build-h-r-1/.
- 3 John Adams Historical Society, "Text of the Massachusetts Constitution: Preamble," available at http://www.johnadams-heritage.com/text-of-the-massachusetts-constitution/ (last accessed April 2019).
- 4 Conor Friedersdorf, "Trump Has Filled, Not Drained, the Swamp," The Atlantic, September 21, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/09/ meet-the-new-swamp/540540/.
- 5 Robert S. Mueller III, "Report On The Investigation Into Russian Interference In The 2016 Presidential Election: Volume I of II" (Washington: U.S. Department of Justice, 2019), available at https://www.justice.gov/storage/report.pdf.
- 6 Quinnipiac University, "64 Percent Of U.S. Voters Say Trump Committed A Crime, Quinnipiac University National Poll Finds, President Gets Mixed Grades For North Korea," Press release, March 5, 2019, available at https://poll.gu.edu/ national/release-detail?ReleaseID=2603.
- 7 Susan Schmidt and James V. Grimaldi, "Abramoff Pleads Guilty to 3 Counts," The Washington Post, January 4, 2006, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/ content/article/2006/01/03/AR2006010300474.html.
- 8 Brian Schwartz and Kevin Breuninger, "New York GOP Rep. Chris Collins pleads not guilty to insider trading," CNBC, August 8, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc. com/2018/08/08/gop-congressman-chris-collins-to-beindicted-on-insider-trading-charge.html.
- 9 Philip Bump, "Over the past 20 years, Congress has paid over \$17.2 million in settlements," The Washington Post, November 17, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2017/11/17/ over-the-past-20-years-congress-has-paid-17-2-million-insettlements/?utm_term=.96264f82da17; Emily Cochrane, "Texas Congressman Who Settled Harassment Case With Taxpayer Funds Resigns," The New York Times, April 6, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/06/us/politics/farenthold-harassment-case-resigns.html; Margaret Hartmann, "Representative John Convers Settled Sexual-Harassment Complaint Using Taxpayer Money: Report," New York Magazine, November 21, 2017, available at http:// nymag.com/intelligencer/2017/11/conyers-settled-sexharassment-claim-using-taxpayer-money.html.
- 10 Theodoric Meyer, "Kyl returns to Covington," Politico, January 7, 2019, available at https://www.politico.com/ newsletters/politico-influence/2019/01/07/kyl-returns-tocovington-471777.
- 11 Glenn Thrush, "Mulvaney, Watchdog Bureau's Leader, Advises Bankers on Ways to Curtail Agency," The New York Times, April 24, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/04/24/us/mulvaney-consumer-financial-protection-bureau.html?smid=tw-nytimes&smtyp=cur.
- 12 Karoun Demerjian, "Senate Armed Services chairman under fire for defense stock purchases," The Washington Post, December 13, 2018, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/powerpost/senate-armedservices-chairman-under-fire-for-defense-stockpurchases/2018/12/13/3b633142-fee6-11e8-862a-b6a6f-3ce8199_story.html?utm_term=.8ba4e12321c2.

- 13 Laura Jarrett and Maeve Reston, "Rep. Duncan Hunter and his wife indicted in use of campaign funds for personal expenses," CNN, August 22, 2018, available at https://www. cnn.com/2018/08/21/politics/duncan-hunter-campaigncharges/index.html.
- 14 Cleve R. Wootson Jr., "Former congresswoman Corrine Brown sentenced to five years in prison in charity slushfund case," The Washington Post, December 4, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/wp/2017/12/04/former-congresswoman-corrinebrown-sentenced-to-five-years-in-prison-in-charity-slushfund-case/?utm_term=.21de464aac83.
- 15 Rema Rahman, "Probe Finds 'Reason to Believe' Grayson Violated Ethics, Possibly Federal Law," Roll Call, April 5, 2016, available at http://www.rollcall.com/news/home/ grayson-review-ethics-committee.
- 16 Steven Lemongello, "Alan Grayson returns to seek old seat in Congress," Orlando Sentinel, May 1, 2018, available at http://www.orlandosentinel.com/politics/os-alan-graysondarren-soto-20180501-story.html.
- 17 For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (March 8, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1?q=%7B%22search%22% 3A%5B%22hr1%22%5D%7D&s=1&r=1.
- 18 For the People Act of 2019, S. 949, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116thcongress/senate-bill/949?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B %22s949%22%5D%7D&s=4&r=1.
- 19 Michael Sozan and Will Ragland, "Recent Political Scandals the 'For the People Act' Would Prevent from Recurring," Center for American Progress, February 4, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/ news/2019/02/04/465792/recent-political-scandals-people-act-prevent-recurring/; Liz Kennedy, "Drain the Swamp: Conflicts of Interest, Lobbying, and Corruption Solutions to Restore Trust in Government that Works for Americans" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2017/01/05/295947/drain-the-swamp/.
- 20 For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1, Subtitle B-Conflicts Of Interests, Section 9101.
- 21 For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1, Subtitle A—Requiring Members Of Congress To Reimburse Treasury For Amounts Paid As Settlements And Awards Under Congressional Accountability Act Of 1995, Section 9001.
- 22 For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1, Subtitle C—Lobbying Disclosure Reform, Section 7201; Jon Swaine and Dominic Rushe, "Payments to Michael Cohen show how 'shadow lobbying' eludes US law," The Guardian, May 10, 2018, available at https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/ may/10/payments-to-michael-cohen-show-how-shadowlobbying-eludes-us-law.
- 23 The Wall Street Journal, "Corruption in Washington Is a Top Concern for Voters, WSJ/NBC News Poll Shows," September 24, 2018, available at https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/ campaign-wire-2018-midterms/card/1537810213; Fox News Staff, "Poll: Voters say corruption most important 2018 topic," Fox News, September 5, 2018, available at https://www.foxnews.com/politics/poll-voters-say-corruption-most-important-2018-topic.
- 24 The Washington Post, "Washington Post-University of Maryland democracy poll, Sept. 27-Oct. 5, 2017," October 28, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/polling/washington-postuniversity-maryland-democracy-poll-sept/2017/10/28/103b9f34-bbd7-11e7-9b93b97043e57a22_page.html.

- 25 Center for American Progress Action Fund and Hart Research Associates poll, February–March 2019, on file with authors.
- 26 James Hohmann, "A poll commissioned by Bush and Biden shows Americans losing confidence in democracy," *The Washington Post*, June 26, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/paloma/daily-202/2018/06/26/daily-202-a-poll-commissioned-by-bush-and-biden-shows-americans-losing-confidence-in-democracy/5b318a5030fb046c468e6f48/?utm_term=.ac7c4982a57b.
- 27 Gallup, "Congress and the Public," available at https://news. gallup.com/poll/1600/congress-public.aspx (last accessed April 2019); RealClearPolitics, "Congressional Job Approval," available at https://www.realclearpolitics.com/epolls/ other/congressional_job_approval-903.html (last accessed April 2019).
- 28 Center for American Progress Action Fund and Hart Research Associates poll, February–March 2019, on file with authors.
- 29 Morning Consult and *Politico*, "National Tracking Poll #181103, November 02-04, 2018: Crosstabulation Results" (Washington: 2018), available at https://morningconsult.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/181103_crosstabs_POLITICO_Registered-Voters_v1_ML-pdf?utm_source=Democracy+Collaborative+at+ReThink+Media&utm_campaign=04273833d1-EMAIL_CAMPAIGN_2019_01_31_07_12&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_3e305aa083-04273833d1-391822149.
- 30 The Winston Group and Lake Research Partners, "2018 Open the Government Research Report" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.openthegovernment.org/wp-content/uploads/other-files/OTG%20Research%20 Report.pdf.
- 31 Ibid
- 32 End Citizens United, "Taking on Money in Politics Can Help You Win," July 20, 2017, available at https://endcitizensunited.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/ECU-Polling-Memo-July.pdf.
- 33 Center for American Progress, "Ban Lobbyists from Fundraising for Politicians" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/ reports/2018/04/25/448596/ban-lobbyists-fundraisingpoliticians/.
- 34 Thrush, "Mulvaney, Watchdog Bureau's Leader, Advises Bankers on Ways to Curtail Agency."
- 35 CLEAN Politics Act of 2018, H.R. 6533, 115th Cong., 2nd sess. (2018), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/6533?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22clean+politics+act%22%5D%7D&s=7&r=1; CLEAN Act of 2018, S. 3274, 115th Cong., 2nd sess. (2018), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/3274/text?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22bennet+lobbying%22%5D%7D&r=4&s=1; Joey Bunch, "Bennet bill takes aim at lobbyists and campaign cash," Colorado Polítics, July 26, 2018, available at https://www.coloradopolitics.com/news/bennet-bill-takes-aim-at-lobbyists-and-campaign-cash/article_dde2dc39-7bbc-5bae-95f7-e1fa6e27a083.html.
- 36 Center for American Progress, "Fighting Special Interest Lobbyist Power Over Public Policy" (Washington: 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ democracy/reports/2017/09/27/439675/fighting-specialinterest-lobbyist-power-public-policy/.
- 37 Center for American Progress, "Committee Contributions Ban" (Washington: 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2017/11/30/443502/committee-contributions-ban/.

- 38 William Gray, "The Price of Power: How Political Parties Squeeze Influential Lawmakers to Boost their Campaign Coffers," Issue One, May 30, 2017, available at https:// www.issueone.org/price-power-political-parties-squeezeinfluential-lawmakers-boost-campaign-coffers/.
- 39 Corbin Hiar and Nick Sobczyk, "Opposition to fossil fuel cash splits Democrats," E&E News, January 30, 2019, available at https://www.eenews.net/stories/1060118929.
- 40 Center for American Progress, "Committee Contributions Ban," citing November 2016 poll by Center for American Progress and Gerstein/Bocian/Agne, on file with authors.
- 41 2 U.S. Code Chapter 26—Disclosure of Lobbying Activities, available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/2/chapter-26 (last accessed April 2019); Lesley Clark, "Swamp loophole: Isn't a lobbyist by any other name still a lobbyist?", McClatchy, November 18, 2016, available at https://www.mcclatchydc.com/article115747983.html; Isaac Arnsdorf, "The lobbying reform that enriched Congress," Politico, July 3, 2016, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2016/06/the-lobbying-reform-that-enriched-congress-224849.
- 42 Ronald M. Levin, "Lobbying Law in the Spotlight: Challenges and Proposed Improvements, Report of the Task Force on Federal Lobbying Laws Section of Administrative Law and Regulatory Practice" (Washington: American Bar Association, 2011), available at https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/migrated/2011_build/administrative_law/lobbying_task_force_report_010311.authcheck-dam.odf.
- 43 For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1, Subtitle C—Lobbying Disclosure Reform, Section 7201.
- 44 See, for example, CLEAN Politics Act of 2018, H.R. 6533; CLEAN Act of 2018. S. 3274.
- 45 For the People Act of 2019, H.R. 1, Subtitle C—Lobbying Disclosure Reform, Section 7201.
- 46 For a related discussion of how the federal government lacks sufficient resources to ensure compliance with the Lobbying Disclosure Act, see Megan R. Wilson, "Scant Staffing Means Few Monitoring Whether Lobbyits Obey Law," Bloomberg Government, April 9, 2019, available at https://about.bgov.com/news/scant-staffing-means-fewmonitoring-whether-lobbyists-obey-law/.
- 47 Joe Perticone, "Here are all the former members of Congress who went straight from government to high-powered lobbying firms this year," Business Insider, February 25, 2019, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/congress-members-who-retired-lost-in-2018-joining-lobbying-law-firms-2019-2; Kate Ackley, "Former lawmakers, staff quickly set up on K Street," Roll Call, January 8, 2019, available at https://www.rollcall.com/news/congress/former-lawmakers-staff-quickly-set-k-street.
- 48 George Zornick, "Democrats Must Slam the Revolving Door Shut," The Nation, January 4, 2019, available at https:// www.thenation.com/article/revolving-door-k-street-payto-play/; Russell Berman, "An Exodus From Congress Tests the Lures of Lobbying," The Atlantic, May 1, 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2018/05/ lobbying-the-job-of-choice-for-retired-members-ofcongress/558851/.
- 49 Bill Theobald, "Where are retiring Congress members going to work? Loopholes let them job hunt in secret," USA Today, August 6, 2018, available at https://www.usatoday. com/story/news/politics/2018/08/06/retiring-congressmembers-job-hunt-secret-raising-conflict-interestfears/884199002/.
- 50 Craig Holman and Alex Brown, "The Failure of Congress to Disclose Future Employment Negotiations" (Washington: Public Citizen, 2017), available at https://www.citizen. org/sites/default/files/report_on_employment_negotiation 8-17.pdf.

- 51 Matt Ford, "Has the Supreme Court Legalized Public Corruption?", The Atlantic, October 19, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/10/ menendez-mcdonnell-supreme-court/543354/.
- 52 Center for American Progress Action Fund and Hart Research Associates poll, February–March 2019, on file with authors.
- 53 Robert Barnes, "Supreme Court overturns corruption conviction of former Va. governor McDonnell," *The Washington Post*, July 27, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/supreme-courtrules-unanimously-in-favor-of-former-va-robert-fmcdonnell-in-corruption-case/2016/06/27/38526a94-3c75-11e6-a66f-aa6c1883b6b1_story.html?utm_term=.26ac7ab52492.
- 54 Zephyr Teachout, "The Menendez trial revealed everything that's gone wrong with US bribery law," Vox, November 17, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/the-bigidea/2017/11/15/16656784/menendez-corruptionsupreme-court.
- 55 Kennedy, "Drain the Swamp."
- 56 Senate amendment 1483 to the STOCK Act, S. 2038, 112th Cong., 2nd Sess. (February 2, 2012), available at https://www.congress.gov/amendment/112th-congress/senate-amendment/1483/actions; Campaign Legal Center and others, "U.S. Senate: Anti-Corruption Provisions Should be Restored to STOCK Act in Conference, Legal Center, Reformers Tell Majority Leader Reid," March 5, 2012, available at https://campaignlegal.org/press-releases/us-senate-anti-corruption-provisions-should-be-restored-stock-act-conference-legal.
- 57 Shane Goldmacher, "Jack Abramoff slams GOP over House ethics changes," *Politico*, January 3, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2017/01/house-ethics-panel-jack-abramoff-233126; Office of Congressional Ethics, "Frequently Asked Questions," available at https://oce.house.gov/learn/fag (last accessed April 2019).
- 58 Some important proposals are explored in Meredith McGehee and William Gray, "The Ethics Blind Spot: How the House and Senate Ethics Committees fail to uphold high ethical standards—and solutions to fix the problem" (Washington: Issue One, 2018), available at https://www.issueone.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Ethics-Blind-Spot-Final.pdf.
- 59 For a discussion of this issue, see Meredith McGehee, "Expect more bad behavior until Congress cleans up ethics rules," The Hill, February 9, 2018, available at https://thehill. com/opinion/civil-rights/373139-expect-more-bad-behavior-until-congress-cleans-up-ethics-rules.
- 60 Kyle Cheney and John Bresnahan, "What is the Office of Congressional Ethics and why does it matter?", Politico, January 3, 2017, https://www.politico.com/story/2017/01/ office-of-congressional-ethics-what-does-it-do-233128.
- 61 Christal Hayes, "Insider trading, sexual harassment and other scandals that rocked Congress this year," *USA Today*, December 22, 2018, available at https://www.usatoday. com/story/news/politics/2018/12/22/congress-scandalshere-lawmakers-who-qot-trouble-2018/2303943002/.
- 62 STOCK Act, Public Law 105, 112th Cong., 2nd Sess. (April 4, 2012), available at https://www.congress.gov/112/plaws/publ105/PLAW-112publ105.pdf.
- 63 Craig Holman, "The Impact of the STOCK Act on Stock Trading Activity by U.S. Senators, 2009–2015" (Washington: Public Citizen, 2017), available at https://www.citizen.org/ system/files/case_documents/2017_stock_act_report.pdf.
- 64 Aaron D. Hill, Jason W. Ridge, and Amy Ingram, "The Growing Conflict-of-Interest Problem in the U.S. Congress," Harvard Business Review, February 24, 2017, available at https://hbr.org/2017/02/the-growing-conflict-of-interestproblem-in-the-u-s-congress.

- 65 Kevin Breuninger, "Sen. Elizabeth Warren's New Reform Bill Would Ban Members of Congress from Owning Individual Stocks," CNBC, August 21, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2018/08/21/elizabeth-warren-bill-would-ban-lawmakers-from-owning-individual-stocks.html; Carmin Chappell, "A new Democratic bill would block lawmakers from buying and selling individual stocks while in office," CNBC, December 6, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2018/12/06/sherrod-brown-jeff-merkley-want-to-block-lawmakers-from-buying-selling-stock.html.
- 66 Maggie Severns, "Reckless stock trading leaves Congress rife with conflicts," Politico, May 14, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2017/05/14/congressstock-trading-conflict-of-interest-rules-238033; Catie Edmondson, "James Inhofe Under Fire Over Purchase of Raytheon Stock," The New York Times, December 13, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/13/us/ politics/james-inhofe-raytheon.html.
- 67 18 U.S. Code Section 207, Restrictions on former officers, employees, and elected officials of the executive and legislative branches," available at https://www.law.cornell. edu/uscode/text/18/207 (last accessed April 2019).
- 68 Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order 13770: Ethics Commitments by Executive Branch Employees," Federal Register 82 (22) (2017): 9333–9338, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/02/03/2017-02450/ethics-commitments-byexecutive-branch-appointees.
- 69 Isaac Arnsdorf, "Trump lobbying ban weakens Obama rules," Politico, January 29, 2017, available at https:// www.politico.com/story/2017/01/trump-lobbying-banweakens-obama-ethics-rules-234318; Cody M. Poplin, "Executive Order on 'Ethics Commitments by Executive Branch Employees," Lawfare, January 28, 2017, available at https://www.lawfareblog.com/executive-order-ethicscommitments-executive-branch-appointees.
- 70 Mark Mazzetti and Katie Benner, "Mueller's Digging Exposes Culture of Foreign Lobbying and Its Big Paydays," The New York Times, August 1, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/01/us/politics/fara-foreign-agents-mueller.html; Chad Day and Eric Tucker, "Washington lobbyists put on notice over foreign agent law," Associated Press, May 22, 2018, available at https://apnews.com/94e3 6f308ffd46c591e2ad88207b6fc6.
- 71 Center for American Progress, "Fighting Special Interest Lobbyist Power Over Public Policy."
- 72 Paul Glastris and Haley Sweetland Edwards, "The Big Lobotomy," Washington Monthly, June/July/August 2014, available at https://washingtonmonthly.com/magazine/junejulyaug-2014/the-big-lobotomy/; Rachel Roubein and National Journal, "How Congress Cuts Its Own Budget," The Atlantic, August 3, 2015, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2015/08/how-congress-cuts-its-own-budget/455979/.
- 73 Alexis Goldstein, "To Disempower Lobbyists, Give Congressional Staff a Raise," Truthout, February 27, 2019, available at https://truthout.org/articles/to-disempower-lobbyists-give-congressional-staff-a-raise/; Michael Lemov, "Congress cut its brain power decades ago, What Now?", The Baltimore Sun, February 20, 2019, available at https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/opinion/oped/bs-ed-op-02210-congressional-expertise-20190220-story.html.
- 74 Taylor Lincoln, "Swamped" (Washington: Public Citizen, 2017), available at https://www.citizen.org/sites/default/files/swamped-tax-lobbying-report.pdf.
- 75 Casey Burgat and Kevin Kosar, "OK, so the House wants to reform itself? Here's what it should really do," Politico, January 29, 2019, available at https://www.politico. com/agenda/story/2019/01/29/house-governmentreforms-000878.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

